MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

WEDNESDAY, JULY 6, 2005, 8:30 A.M.



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Whitey Eckstein

Tim Donihi

Colonel Charles H. Gibson 
Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Earnest DeLoach, Airport Counsel

ABSENT:


Lon K. Howell





STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Kevin Spolski

Krysty Kress, SE Ramp

Jack Reynolds, JRA, Inc.
1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

2. ANNOUNCEMENT OF DEATH AND MOMENT OF SILENCE FOR DON KNIGHT
3. ADVERTISEMENT OF MONTHLY MEETING
Copies of legal notices are attached to and made a part of these minutes.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, JUNE 7, 2005 AND BUDGET WORK SESSION HELD ON JUNE 14, 2005
Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, June 7, 2005, and the Budget Work Session held on June 14, 2005.

Motion passed.

5. ATTORNEY’S FEES

Copies of bills are attached.

President Dale advised the topic was part of his President’s Report.  He further advised he was chagrined by the amount of fees charged for a review of files and hesitated to recommend payment of the bill, almost $1,000.00 of research on files that had not been handed over.   He would address it further in his President’s Report. 

6. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

1) Attorney’s fees

2) Coover’s Letters
3) World Fuel
Discussion regarding transition of Counsel.

President Dale advised we have not received any files, and he hesitated to recommend payment of the charges presented.  The transition is not working at all.  He advised he needed the recommendation of the Board with regard to what to do.  He had scheduled a transition meeting where some files were supposed to be transferred; however no files have been transferred and no transition has taken place.    Nothing fruitful came of the meeting.   We got billed for a lot of research but no files were handed over to this date.    The decision is the Board’s to make and he would like direction on what to do.  He advised he was chagrined to recommend payment for transition when there had been no cooperation on transition and no files transferred.  Mr. DeLoach can testify that he has been kept in the dark.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to how the transition is working. 

Mr. DeLoach advised that in a situation like this where the client is a public entity and there is a change of counsel, the attorney would act as records keeper for the client and the client would be entitled to original files and copies of any billing and other files that former counsel would specify as his own files (research or work product files and possibly others).   He advised he had written Mr. Coover making that delineation of what we consider Authority files, asking for files that would be considered Authority files and copies of files that he would consider his own.  He did not have a copy of the letter with him.   

President Dale advised the Board had a copy of the letter.  He had included letters in chronological order in Board packages.   He had thought Mr. Coover was responding to a very nasty demand letter and he had asked current counsel if they had sent a nasty letter to Mr. Coover.   Counsel had advised they had not written a nasty letter.  The response from Mr. Coover was, “No, they are not your files, they are my files, and only I can decide what goes there and you will pay me for my time and $0.25 per copy.  He further advised the Authority charges $0.15 per copy so he is charging almost double what we would charge.  You will see all the circles on the bills about preparing for a meeting with me and Shutts & Bowen, review of files for meeting with Shutts & Bowen, review of files for transition, prepare motion for order of substitution, order of substitution of counsel, etc.   I did not ask him to do an order for substitution of counsel.  At the transition meeting, Shutts & Bowen, Orlando office, Ken Wright and Earnest DeLoach, did not know a thing about World Fuel, nothing.  I had briefed them on it because they did not know.  Coover advised that they were going to be suing the Authority.  I asked Coover if he had received any notice of suit and he said he had not.  I advised that I had not received any notice.  Come to find out Coover knew all along that the notice had been sent to TBI’s attorney with whom we have an indemnification agreement and a defense agreement, and he did not share that information with me, did not share that with Shutts & Bowen, did not give us the files, has not given us any of the files, charged us a bill for an order for substitution of counsel for Mr. Wright who at first did not know what was going on and accepted it.  He did not have any files and then when he found out what was going on, he rescinded it and gave it to Jim Byrnes to handle, since the Shutts & Bowen attorney in Miami is handling the suit.  It’s been a big mess of confusion and they do not have any files.  You will see with all of the billing that we don’t have anything.  

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to the files being the Authority’s and that Mr. Coover is the custodian for those files for the Authority.  

Mr. DeLoach advised their position is that the files belong to the Authority and Mr. Coover is the custodian for those files for the Authority.  He further advised that he had written a letter to Mr. Coover requesting that he please make available for transfer any/all original files kept on behalf of or with regard to the Airport Authority in his capacity as former general counsel.   He had advised that assuming Mr. Coover wished to maintain certain original billings and/or correspondence files that he should prepare copies of those files for transfer to Counsel’s office.  He requested that once all files had been prepared, Mr. Coover contact his office and inform him when his office could make arrangements for pickup of the files.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding Mr. Coover making copies of files that are the Authority’s for his own use and the cost of making those copies would be at Mr. Coover’s expense.

Mr. DeLoach advised those copies would be at Mr. Coover’s expense.  Mr. Coover had forwarded documents that had been created since the change of counsel.  To his knowledge orders for substitution of counsel had been forwarded appropriately.  

President Dale advised we have nothing on World Fuel, nothing on JettAire, nothing on Craigs, nothing on leases, nothing on any ongoing things.

President Dale advised the total charges are $2,100 and half of it is for research.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson. 

President Dale advised Mr. Coover had advised that files in his office are his files, not the Authority’s files.  Files in Mr. Coover’s office number about 330 going back to early 1980 and may contain information concerning the Authority’s business which he has an ethical duty to provide to General Counsel upon payment of cost of reproduction and his time spent reviewing said files.    He advised he was willing to begin going through Authority files and copy pleadings and correspondence in litigation files and agreements and correspondence in non-litigation files once he received confirmation that the Authority would be responsible for his fees and costs.   Mr. Coover’s cost for copies had been and would continue at $0.25 per copy, and since he is the only one qualified to determine what should be forwarded, it would take some time to accomplish this.  Mr. Coover recommended starting with the 2005 files and working back.  He advised he would be happy to give the Authority any document it was entitled to.

Discussion by President Dale regarding the sequence of events with the Southeast/World Fuel situation.  

President Dale advised Mr. Coover had called the Bar Association and sent a nasty letter to Ken Wright saying he was going to have to turn Ken in for unprofessional conduct when Mr. Coover had kept us all in the dark about the lawsuit all along.  Ken immediately removed himself and advised that Jim Byrnes would be handling the World Fuel case.  

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Donihi, for the Authority to write a letter to Mr. Coover and happily request that he turn over all documents that the Authority is entitled to and make sure his fees and charges are reasonable.

Chairman Miller advised there should be no charge for the Airport’s original files.  If Mr. Coover wants copies of those files for his records, it should be at his expense.

Discussion by Board Member Williams regarding a similar situation at his firm and a course of action if the Authority’s request for files is not forthcoming.

Discussion by Mr. DeLoach outlining the legal aspects and scenarios of what the Authority might do.    

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff suggested the Authority withhold approval of payment of legal fees until such time as the Authority receives what they have requested and the situation is resolved. 

Discussion continued.

Discussion by President Dale regarding the Authority’s willingness to assist Mr. Coover in copying files.  

Discussion by President Dale regarding FEMA funds and Conklin Metals. 

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding gentlemanly conduct.  He did not think we should pay the bills.

Board Member Williams agreed.

Board Member Robertson advised he thought the Authority should pay Mr. Coover’s bill and move forward and let our attorney handle it.

Board Member Donihi advised he did not think the Authority should pay for services not received personally or in business.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to withhold approval for payment of legal fees until such time as the Authority receives what they are entitled to and have requested.

Clarification of the motion to withhold payment of fees associated with the transition and pay the balance of the bill.

Motion passed with two objections.

Board Member Robertson objected.

Board Member Gibson objected.

President Dale continued with his President’s Report.

Discussion by President Dale regarding the World Fuel suit and Shutts & Bowen.

President Dale advised he needed to know how the Board wanted him to handle getting files from Mr. Coover.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Authority should send a gentlemanly letter to Mr. Coover requesting all files.  In the case of a negative response, President Dale should be authorized to communicate with Mr. DeLoach and take appropriate action.

Discussion regarding appropriate action in the case of a negative response.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Donihi, directing Counsel to draft a letter on behalf of the Authority Board to Mr. Coover happily requesting that he deliver all files that the Authority is entitled to at a reasonable fee with a deadline of no later than August 1, 2005.  In the event of a negative response and cooperation is withheld, Counsel is authorized to proceed with appropriate action.

Motion passed.

4) Letter of resignation from Victor White

Copy attached to and made a part of these minutes.

The Board acknowledged Victor White’s letter of resignation and concurred with President Dale’s suggestion that he write a letter on behalf of the Board wishing Victor White well.

5) Transportation Bill (25% matching grant) for the Airport’s entrance road streetscape and SIS Grant ($3.1 million) for continuation of entrance road

President Dale requested permission to continue conversations with Secretary Gilhooley regarding donation by the Airport Authority of SR 46 right of way, which the Board had approved, subject to FAA approval, and receiving fair market value as required by FAA in the form of matching grants.  The Authority could then use those grants to apply for a grant anticipation loan to be utilized for the Airport’s entrance road from Airport Boulevard, and that project could be included in the parking garage project.  He advised it would be a tremendous cost savings if the road could be included with the design and construction phase of the parking garage project.

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing President Dale to continue conversations with Secretary Gilhooley regarding donation by the Airport Authority of SR 46 right of way, which the Board had approved, subject to FAA approval, and receiving fair market value as required by FAA in the form of matching grants.  The Authority could use those grants to apply for a grant anticipation loan to be utilized for the Airport’s entrance road from Airport Boulevard, and that project could be included in the parking garage project.  He advised it would be a tremendous cost savings if the road could be included with the design and construction phase of the parking garage project.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Doug Norman, HTA, regarding the status of the parking garage project.

Chairman Miller requested drawings of the parking garage project looking from the terminal in order to better visualize the project.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding future expansion of parking.

Discussion by Bryant Garrett regarding grant anticipation notes and budget impact.

6) Department of Revenue/StarPort Issues

7) Alamo Facility Demolition and QTA Condition

President Dale advised it would take $105,000 to bring Alamo’s former QTA facility back up to par after recent storm damage.  President Dale requested approval to negotiate with Enterprise and Alamo to restore the facility.

Counsel advised staff could do that and only bring it back to the Board if there is a problem.

Discussion by President Dale regarding insurance and brokers, advising we try to work with local people and in order to perform due diligence, we do a RFP for those services.  We have two brokers; one for health/dental and disability (McLain Pierce); and one for workman’s comp, general liability and property coverage (Tony Russi Insurance).

Board Member Eckstein advised he had dealt with McLain’s agency and been quite happy with the results.  He would rather spend a few more dollars if necessary in order to work with reliable people and get good service.

President Dale advised most companies shop for a broker who will perform the shopping for the customer.  He further advised we have not done a RFP for 19 years for liability and property coverage.  

Board Member Robertson advised we should move on and allow the brokers to do the shopping for us.  Bring the item back only if needed.

Discussion regarding the good job that has been done by Frank Liberatore in coordinating the storm recovery.

President Dale advised we are 99% recovered from last year’s storm damage ($8 million dollars worth of storm recovery since June 1st).

7. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel advised Shutts & Bowen had been engaged in every way working toward transition of general counsel and getting up to speed with Airport Authority matters.  Several policy documents to improve administrative operating procedure had been completed and would be voted on today.  

President Dale advised he was satisfied that counsel was on top of things and doing a good job.  They have been energetic and forthright.

Board Member Donihi departed at 10:00 a.m.

8. TBI REPORT

1) June performance measures:



UK

107,959
+18% over last June
+2% altogether in UK  pax segment

Total Intl
121,592)
+12%(comb UK and Caribbean

Domestic
84,690
86,000 June 2004

-2%

2005 total
207,503
194,981 (2004)

+6% 
YTD –13%

Discussion regarding Pan Am Clipper Connection service to Newburg, Columbus, San Juan and Aguadilla.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding availability of service for passengers to fly from the US to the UK.

President Gouldthorpe advised because of the nature of the tour business, the seats are sold as 14-day tour packages from the UK. 

Discussion continued.

2) Launch of significant ad campaign with Bright House. 

3) ESPN Radio Broadcast

4) Word of our pioneering Airline Participation Use Agreement

5) Allegiant Air

Acquisition of 5 aircraft out of the JETSGO fleet enabling expansion plans to move forward quicker.

9. LIAISON REPORTS

Mayor Kuhn advised she hoped everyone enjoyed the City’s July 4 Celebration.

Mayor Kuhn advised the City was restructuring City of Sanford Boards.  She advised this Board is safe.  The Airport Zoning Board, however, would be dissolved and had been replaced by the Airport Design Review Committee, which acts as the Airport’s planning and zoning board.

Mayor Kuhn advised she had received notification that AMTRAC was suspending train service to Sanford in August because of the condition of the train station.

Discussion regarding disrepair of the train station, which is owned by CSX and located in the County.

Discussion regarding options for funding for a new train station.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised Board Member Eckstein’s son David would be playing in the National League All Star Game for the St. Louis Cardinals as the starting shortstop.

10. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-24 with GATOR DOCK & MARINE for Buildings 16 and 425 [and 3 smaller buildings], located at 2880 Mellonville Avenue (warehouse/office).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-24 with GATOR DOCK & MARINE, for Buildings 16 and 425 [and 3 smaller buildings], located at 2880 Mellonville Avenue (warehouse/office).  Addendum B extends the lease term for four (4) years, effective August 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions, with a option to renew for an additional five (5) years, effective August 1, 2009.   The buildings consist of 22,138 square feet a rate of $3.75 per square foot for Year 1, and $4.50 per square foot for Years 2-4. The annual rental rate for Year 1 is $83,017.50, an increase of $22,138; the monthly payment is $7,402.39, including taxes.  The tenant is a marine contractor.

B. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-24 with ROBIN MCCRAE and MICHAEL WALMER for Building 530, located at 4055 Moores Station Road (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-24 with ROBIN MCCRAE and MICHAEL WALMER for Building 530, located at 4055 Moores Station Road (residence), Addendum B extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective July 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $$26,400.00, an increase of $1,200.00; the monthly payment is $2,100.00.

C. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2004-23 with HILL PHARMACY DIRECT, INC., for Building No. 440, located at 1701 E. Airport Boulevard (warehouse/office).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2004-23 with HILL PHARMACY DIRECT, INC., for Building No. 440, located at 1701 E. Airport Boulevard (warehouse/office).  Addendum B extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective July 1, 2005.   The annual rental rate is $25,533.70, an increase of $743.70; the monthly payment is $2,276.75, including taxes.  The tenant is a mail-order pharmacy.

D. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2002-19 with DELTA CONNECTION ACADEMY, INC., for Building No. 113, located at 2729 Flightline Avenue (warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2002-19 with DELTA CONNECTION ACADEMY, INC., for Building No. 113, located at 2729 Flightline Avenue (warehouse). Addendum C extends the lease for one (1) additional year, effective July 1, 2005.  The building consists of 977.6 square feet at $4.00 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $3,910.40, an increase of $488.80; the monthly payment is $348.68.   The tenant is a flight school.

E. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-31 with MAGIC SIGNS ENTERPRISES, INC. for Building 148, located at 1711 Hangar Road (warehouse/office).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-31 with MAGIC SIGNS ENTERPRISES, INC., for Building No. 148, located at 1711 Hangar Road (warehouse/office). Addendum B extends the lease for one (1) additional year, effective July 1, 2005.  The building consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.35 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $17,487.00, an increase of $603.00; the monthly payment is $1,559.26.  The tenant is a sign manufacturer.

F. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-31 with C. E. AVIONICS, INC., for the ground lease at Building 507, located at 2789 Flightline Avenue (warehouse/office).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-31 with C.E. AVIONICS, INC., for the ground lease at Building No. 507, located at 2789 Flightline Avenue (warehouse/office).  Addendum B extends the lease for one (1) additional year, effective July 1, 2005.  The ground lease consists of 45,082.6 square feet of land at $.20 per square foot, and 73,644.2 square feet of ramp at $.15 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $20,063.15, an increase of $5,936.34; the monthly payment is $1,778.96.  The tenant is an avionics retail and repair center.

G. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-14 with GP AIRCRAFT HOLDING, LLC, for the ground lease to construct a 10,000 square foot hangar immediately east of StarPort (hangar), contingent upon both parties working out the details of a cross access easement with the adjacent tenant, Cambata Aviation International, LLC.

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-14 with GP AIRCRAFT HOLDING, LLC, for the ground lease to construct a 10,000 square foot hangar immediately east of StarPort (hangar), contingent upon both parties working out the details of a cross access easement with the adjacent tenant, Cambata Aviation International, LLC.   The ground lease consists of 168,795 square feet (3.875 acres) of land at $.21 per square foot.  The lease term is for thirty (30) years, commencing on January 1, 2005, or upon the issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy, whichever occurs first, with four (4) successive five (5) year options.  The annual rent is $35,446.95; the monthly payment is $3,160.68.

H. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-16 with HILL DERMACEUTICALS, INC., for Building 529, located at 2990 Cameron Avenue (office/warehouse – formerly residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-31 with HILL DERMACEUTICALS, INC. , for Building No. 529, located at 2990 Cameron Avenue (warehouse/office).  The lease consists of 2,194 square feet at $5.45 per square feet.  The lease term is for two (2) years, effective June 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $11,957.30; the monthly payment is $1,066.19.   The tenant is a manufacturer of pharmaceutical supplies.

I. Consider approval of Ground Lease No. 2005-18 with Pierce Hardy Limited Partnership (84 Lumber Company) for 10 acres of land located on the NW corner of Mellonville Avenue and Airport Boulevard (retail and distribution facility).

Staff recommended approval of Ground Lease No. 2005-14 with Pierce Hardy Limited Partnership (84 Lumber Company), subject to final review by Counsel and President Dale, for lease of 10 acres of land at the intersection of Mellonville Avenue and Airport Boulevard (NW corner).  The ground lease consists of 10 acres of land at $.19 per square foot.  The lease term is for thirty (30) years.  The annual rent is $82,764.00; the monthly rent is $6,897.00.   The tenant will construct a retail and distribution facility on the site.

J. Consider assignment of Lease Agreements from Pan American Airways Corp. to Boston-Maine Airways Corp.

Staff recommended assignment of lease agreements from Pan American Airways Corp. to Boson-Maine Airways Corp. on the following leases:

2002-09 145
1642 Hangar Road (Training Center)

2002-010 147
1722 Hangar Road (Maintenance Building)

2002-011 149
1673 Hangar Road (Parts Storage)

2000-05 
415
29th, 30th and Navigator (Fuel Farm)

2001-03
508
1724 Airline Avenue (Reservation Center)

K. Consider approval and acceptance of FAA - AIP grant #3-12-0069-049-2005.

President Dale advised FAA AIP Grant #3-12-0069-048-2005 will be utilized for multiple projects.  The first would be the overlay of Runway 9C/27C at $1,756,085; the second would be $975,118 for design & engineering of the Runway 9R / 27L extension and the Benefit-Cost Analysis involving the ILS on the same runway; and third would be $3,515,754 to acquire additional land within the 65DNL noise contour.

The runway overlay is being funded by the remainder of our 2005 FAA/AIP entitlement funds.  The runway extension design & engineering is FAA discretionary funding from the $1,500,000 allocated by congressional “place-named” mandate.  The noise sensitive land acquisition funds come from FAA discretionary dollars specifically dedicated for the acquisition of noise sensitive land within the 65 DNL noise contours.

While the dollar amounts of the runway overlay and the runway extension design are fixed, the amount allocated for noise sensitive land acquisition may change when the grant is issued.  The dollar amount listed above represents our request.  FAA may deem some requested land parcels as ineligible and thus would remove the funding for those parcels.  The exact amount of the grant will be given to the Board as soon as it is known.   It is expected that the grant will be issued in the next week or so.

Approval and acceptance was recommended.                                             

L. Consider approval and acceptance of Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement (JPA) Number 2, FM No. 405191-1-94-01 for the design & construction of a multi-level parking garage.

SAA has the original JPA for the parking garage in the amount of $2,550,000.  This supplement will provide $1,200,000 additional funding in FY 2006, and $1,250,000 in FY 2007, to bring the total to $5 million.  FDOT’s $5 million will be matched with $5 million from TBI/OSD to complete the $10 million project.

Approval and acceptance was recommended.

M. Consider the award of the construction contract for the overlay of Runway 9C / 27C to Ranger Construction, Inc.

Bids were opened on Tuesday June 28th, 2005, at 1:00 p.m. and the apparent low bidder was Ranger Construction, Inc. at $1,370,789.40.  This project will be funded from the 2005 FAA – AIP passenger entitlement funds.  

Approval and award to Ranger Construction was recommended. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through M.

Discussion by Board Member Robinson regarding one of the Airport’s oldest tenants, Gator Dock and Marine.

Motion passed.

Additional Consent Agenda Items

1) Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-13 with AIR ATLANTA ICELANDIC for Building 317, located at 1650 Hangar Road (small hangar).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-13 with AIR ATLANTA ICELANDIC for Building 317, located at 1650 Hangar Road (small hangar).  The term is for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2005.  The building consists of 1,020 square feet at a base price of $5.00* per square foot.  The base annual rent is $5,100.00; the base monthly rent is $454.75, including tax.   The tenant provides aircraft and aircraft maintenance for a number of our UK tour operators.   The tenant has requested that air-conditioning be installed in the building, with the cost of this improvement amortized over the length of the lease and incorporated into the lease payment.  Cost estimate is anticipated to be approximately $8-10,000.00.

2) Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-19 with ENTERPRISE LEASING COMPANY OF ORLANDO for Building No. 453, located at 2101 E. Airport Boulevard (former Alamo service facility).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-19 with ENTERPRISE LEASING COMPANY OF ORLANDO for Building No. 453, located at 2101 E. Airport Boulevard (former Alamo service facility).  The leasehold consists of improvements, including a modular office building, 2 car washes, lifts and vacuum, and 2.2328 acres of land.  The total annual rent is $36,925.68; the monthly payment is $3,292.54 including taxes.

3) Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 99-31 with C.E. AVIONICS, INC. for property located at 1792 Hangar Road (Building 507).
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 99-31 with C.E. AVIONICS, INC., for property located at 1792 Hangar Road (Building 507).   This addendum was prepared in July of 2000 to correct an error regarding the delineation of land and ramp on the original survey, but was never approved or executed.  When we were preparing Addendum B to increase the lease rate, this omission was discovered.  In Addendum A, the total square footage remains the same, however, the amounts denoting land and ramp space have been changed.  The land measurement is changed from 35,882.8 square feet to 45,082.6 square feet; the ramp measurement is changed from 82,844 square feet to 73,644.2 square feet.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Additional Items 1 through 3.

President Dale advised Number I and G are two new developments to the Airport.  One is 84 Lumber.  Diane Crews spent months on this project and single handedly brought these people in.

Board Member Eckstein advised the Authority’s Board Room had been named in honor of Bill Hutchison, formerly Airport Counsel.  He advised it would be good if the Authority would name something after Don Knight as a memorial.

Discussion regarding previous designation of the street to the ARFF Station as Don Knight Lane.

Motion passed.

11. DISCUSSION AGENDA
A. Consider approval and adoption of Budget for FY 2005/06

Vice President of Finance & CFO, Bryant Garrett, presented the Budget for FY 2005/06 for consideration.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve and adopt the Budget for FY 2005/06.

Bryant Garrett advised the Authority would meet with the City Commission jointly to present the budget the last Monday of August, August 22, 2005, probably in the afternoon.

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of Agreement for the Construction and Management of the Domestic Terminal Parking Structure at Orlando Sanford Airport between the Sanford Airport Authority and Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc.
President Dale advised this item would be removed from the agenda as the documents had not been completed.

C. Consider adoption of SAA Board Rules & Regulations

President Dale discussed the SAA Rules of Operation for Sanford Airport Authority Board Members, Officers, and Liaisons and Sanford Airport Authority Procurement Policy and  recommended approval.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to the responsibilities of the Secretary/Treasurer regarding documentation, preservation of records and Chapter 119.  He advised he saw that as a staff function.

President Dale advised Diane Crews does that as VP of Administration.

Discussion regarding signing off on the minutes of meetings.

Counsel advised that would be a function of staff.  He further advised that staff operates at the discretion and direction of the Board as a quasi-governmental entity.

Revision of document by taking the reference to accountability for records out of the document.

Discussion continued as to the Secretary attesting to accuracy of documents.

Discussion by Counsel regarding notice of meetings.  Notice of meetings requires seven (7) days notice of meetings instead of 48 hours.  

President Dale advised we will err on the side of caution and advertise the meetings seven days out and also advertise the schedule for the year every January.  

Discussion regarding emergency meetings.

A copy of the revised document is attached to and made a part of these documents.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Rules of Operation for Sanford Airport Authority Board Members, Officers, and Liaisons, with revisions noted by Counsel.

Motion passed.

Board Member Williams departed at 10:50 a.m.

Discussion by Counsel regarding Items 7, 8 and 9 concerning undue influence, financial gain and disclosure.    

A copy of the revised document is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

Discussion regarding language in the agreement for disclosure by Board Members and Board Liaisons.  

Discussion regarding insertion of language to cover rules for procurement by FAA CFR 18.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding Item 5 and how it related to the contract recently approved for Lena Juarez.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding Board Members contacting Airport Counsel.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve and adopt the Sanford Airport Authority Procurement Policy, with revisions noted by Counsel.

Motion passed.

12. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

None.

13. OTHER BUSINESS

None.

14. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING AUGUST 2, 2005 AND JOINT MEETING WITH THE CITY COMMISSION ON AUGUST 22, 2005.

15. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at  11:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Larry A. Dale

President & CEO

BOARD MEETING

The monthly meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Wednesday, July 6, 2005, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

PUBLIC HEARING FOR 2004 NOISE CONTOURS

The Sanford Airport Authority will conduct a public hearing to allow public comment on the Amendment to the Noise Compatibility Program (NCP) that updates the 2001 Noise Exposure Map (NEM) to the new 2004 Noise Exposure Map immediately following the Board Meeting on Wednesday, July 6, 2005, at 8:30 a.m.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting is canceled for the month of July.

USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting is canceled for the month of July.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 20, 2005, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Larry A. Dale

President & CEO
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